PUBLISHED BY CONGRESSIONAL QUARTERLY INC

WINNER: SOCIETY OF PROFESSIONAL JOURNALISTS AWARD FOR EXCELLENCE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION SILVER GAVEL AWARD

Presidential Power

Has Bush overstepped his authority in fighting terrorism?

resident Bush's war on terrorism and his desire to wage war on Iraq are testing the constitutional system of checks and balances. While many of Bush's actions appear within his authority as commander-in-chief, some unilateral decisions regarding prosecutions of terror suspects appear in conflict with existing laws. Bush's insistence on blanket authority to pursue his policies also has stirred resentment in Congress, where Democrats and some Republicans believe they have been bypassed on key policy decisions. The administration says the unusual nature of the terrorist threat justifies the aggressive stance, arguing it needs maximum flexibility to confront a dangerous enemy. But given the open-ended nature of the war on terrorism, many lawmakers are contemplating how to regain institutional clout.



THIS ISSUE

	THE ISSUES	947
	BACKGROUND	954
	CHRONOLOGY	955
	CURRENT SITUATION	959
	AT ISSUE	961
	OUTLOOK	963
	BIBLIOGRAPHY	965
	THE NEXT STEP	966
		ABIN
		altib cover
		966 White The Allentics See back cover
	E.E.	seet

Nov. 15, 2002 • Volume 12, No. 40 • Pages 945-968

www.cqpress.com

PRESIDENTIAL POWER

THE ISSUES

• Has the administration 947 overstepped its authority in the war on terrorism? • Did Congress give the president too much leeway by authorizing the use of force against Iraq?

BACKGROUND

- 'Imperial Presidency' 954 After the Sept. 11 terrorist attacks, President Bush envisioned minimal consultation with Congress.
- Jackson's Model 957 President Andrew Jackson first affirmed the concept of a strong chief executive in the late 1820s.
- **Congress Pushes Back** 958 The run of unchallenged White House power ended during Lyndon B. Johnson's administration.

CURRENT SITUATION

- **Homeland Security** 959 The Bush administration and Congress are fighting to control the new department of homeland security.
- **Election Politics** 960 GOP victories in the 2002 midterm elections gave the White House a chance to pass homeland security legislation.
- 962

Other Bush Moves President Bush has reversed an array of longstanding environmental-protection laws and regulations.

OUTLOOK

963

952

961

964

965

966

967

Anti-terror 'Proxy' Critics warn the administration could cite national security to justify increasing police powers and other policies.

SIDEBARS AND GRAPHICS

Congress' Power of the 949 Purse

Few congressional powers can tie a president's hands more than control of discretionary spending.

War Powers Act Pits Congress vs. President Every president since Nixon has viewed it as an unconstitutional infringement on the commander-in-chief's authority.

Chronology 955 Key events since 1787.

- Was Lincoln a Dictator? 956 His forceful use of executive powers during the Civil War prompted charges he had become a military dictator.
 - At Issue Did the president act responsibly in seeking authority to pre-emptively strike Iraq?

FOR FURTHER RESEARCH

For More Information Organizations to contact.

Bibliography Selected sources used.

The Next Step Additional articles from current periodicals.

Citing The CQ Researcher Sample bibliography formats.

Cover: President Bush walks toward the White House South Lawn before delivering remarks at ceremonies on March 11, 2002, commemorating the six-month anniversary of the Sept. 11, 2001, terrorist attacks. (AFP Photo/Stephen Jaffe)



Nov. 15, 2002 Volume 12, No. 40

MANAGING EDITOR: Thomas J. Colin

Assistant Managing Editor: Kathy Koch

Associate EDITOR: Kenneth Jost

STAFF WRITERS: Mary H. Cooper, Brian Hansen, David Masci

CONTRIBUTING WRITERS: Rachel S. Cox, Sarah Glazer, David Hosansky, Patrick Marshall, Jane Tanner

PRODUCTION EDITOR: Olu B. Davis

ASSISTANT EDITOR: Benton Ives-Halperin



A Division of Congressional Quarterly Inc.

SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT/GENERAL MANAGER: John A. Jenkins

DIRECTOR, LIBRARY PUBLISHING: Kathryn C. Suarez

ACTING DIRECTOR, EDITORIAL OPERATIONS: Ann Davies

CIRCULATION MANAGER: Nina Tristani

CONGRESSIONAL QUARTERLY INC.

CHAIRMAN: Andrew Barnes

VICE CHAIRMAN: Andrew P. Corty

PRESIDENT AND PUBLISHER: Robert W. Merry

Copyright © 2002 CQ Press, a division of Congressional Quarterly Inc. (CQ). CQ reserves all copyright and other rights herein, unless previously specified in writing. No part of this publication may be reproduced electronically or otherwise, without prior written permission. Unauthorized reproduction or transmission of CQ copyrighted material is a violation of federal law carrying civil fines of up to \$100,000.

The CQ Researcher (ISSN 1056-2036) is printed on acid-free paper. Published weekly, except Jan. 4, June 28, July 5, July 19, Aug. 9, Aug. 16, Nov. 29 and Dec. 27, by Congressional Quarterly Inc. Annual subscription rate for libraries, businesses and government is \$530. Single issues are available for \$10 (subscribers) or \$20 (non-subscribers). Quantity discounts apply to orders over 10. Additional rates furnished upon request. Periodicals postage paid at Washington, D.C., and additional mailing offices. POSTMASTER: Send address changes to The CQ Researcher, 1255 22nd St., N.W., Suite 400, Washington, D.C. 20037.

Presidential Power

THE ISSUES

S en. Robert C. Byrd, the self-appointed guardian of congressional pre-rogatives, was shaking with rage.

Standing on the floor of the Senate on Oct. 3, the 85year-old West Virginia Democrat bitterly denounced the Bush administration for pressuring Congress to quickly approve a resolution authorizing the use of unilateral force against Iraq on the grounds that it poses a threat to U.S. interests.

"This is an unprecedented and unfounded interpretation of the president's authority under the Constitution, not to mention the fact that

it stands the charter of the United Nations on its head," Byrd declared. "The president is using the Oval Office as a bully pulpit to sound the call to arms, but it is from Capitol Hill that such orders must flow."

Byrd saw the resolution as the latest example of the White House's attempt to steamroll the legislative branch on a key national security matter ---this time by forcing the House and Senate to vote just weeks before the midterm elections on whether to launch a pre-emptive strike on a sovereign nation that intelligence reports indicated was amassing weapons of mass destruction. Lawmakers for the first time in history were put in the difficult position of having to give the commander-in-chief open-ended authority to begin firing when he pleases - or attaching conditions and appearing to tie his hands.

After more than a week of debate in the House and Senate, the administration got what it wanted. Congress passed compromise language empow-



After meeting with President Bush, Senate Minority Leader Trent Lott announces that President Bush will resume briefing congressional leaders on anti-terrorism operations. Bush had restricted secret information after accusing lawmakers of leaking classified information. With Lott on Oct. 10, 2001, were, from left, House Speaker Dennis Hastert, Senate Majority Leader Tom Daschle and House Minority Leader Dick Gephardt. The November 2002 elections changed Congress' leadership.

ering the president to wage war, though making it clear he should first gain support from the United Nations. * While the House cleared the resolution by better than a 2-to-1 margin, and the Senate by better than 3-to-1, there was palpable concern on Capitol Hill about the precedents that were being set and the possible consequences. Some lawmakers like Byrd questioned the timing of the vote, while others wondered whether they were affirming an imperial presidency that would march to its own beat in international relations. ¹

"The Constitution clearly [creates a] separation of powers to stop the president from going off on foreign adventures without the express consent of the American people," says Rep. Sam Farr, D-Calif., who voted against the resolution.

BY ADRIEL BETTELHEIM

"We need to have a national dialogue," added Sen. Chuck Hagel, R-Neb., a decorated Vietnam veteran and Senate Foreign Relations Committee member, who initially questioned Bush's plan but supported a modified version of the resolution. "We didn't have that dialogue before we got into Vietnam. We have to be careful about what we're doing."

The Iraq debate reflected the tense state of relations between the Bush administration and Congress since the Sept. 11, 2001, terrorist attacks on New York and the Pentagon. The administration has used the threat of terrorism — and less specific challenges to U.S. interests — to try to wield a brand of clout

similar to that seen during World War II and the Cold War. After trying to score narrow political victories in their first year in office, Bush Cabinet officials now are aggressively asserting authority over foreign and domestic affairs, aided by Bush's administrative fiat and Congress' general tendency to look to the executive branch for leadership.

Some scholars attribute the move to a strongly held belief within the administration that presidential power has slipped over the past two decades, evidenced most recently by former President Bill Clinton's unsuccessful invocation of executive privilege during the scandals that plagued his administration. The chief advocate of this view, according to many observers, is Vice President Dick Cheney, who in 1987 — as ranking Republican on the House select committee that investigated the Iran-Contra scandal - had scolded fellow lawmakers for stepping on then-President Ronald W. Reagan's toes.²

But the administration's tactics have angered Democrats and some Repub-

^{*} The U.N. Security Council unanimously adopted a tough weapons-inspection mandate for Iraq on Nov. 6, 2002, calling on Saddam Hussein to scrap his weapons of mass destruction or face "serious consequences."

PRESIDENTIAL POWER

licans in Congress, who increasingly believe they are being bypassed on key decisions and may be ceding too much power to the executive branch in the name of national security. Some, such as Byrd and House Judiciary Committee Chairman F. James Sensenbrenner Jr., R-Wis., are mulling ways to publicly express their displeasure, including holding hearings on administration policies, issuing subpoenas and possibly withholding funding for some presidential initiatives.³

"It's quite a tugof-war, and Cheney and others in the administration think it is time Congress gives the executive branch its due," says Fred I. Greenstein, a presidential scholar at Princeton University. "Presidents have been constrained by other actors and con-



Army MPs take a bandcuffed detainee at Camp X-Ray in Guantanamo Bay, Cuba, for questioning at the Joint Interrogation Facility. Critics say that while many of the arrests of terrorism suspects appear legal under President Bush's authority as commander-in-chief, some unilateral decisions regarding prosecutions of terror suspects may conflict with existing laws.

stitutional complexities and have had to use all their wiles and political savvy to get their way. Congress goes back and forth on how much the president should be constrained. A lot of it boils down to whose ox is being gored."

The showdown over Iraq is only the latest friction point in the struggle between the two branches. For most of 2002, Bush and Congress have also fought over the merits of creating a domestic security agency. Then in June, facing declining approval ratings and questions about intelligence lapses prior to Sept. 11, the White House abruptly reversed its previous policy of rejecting congressional efforts to create a governmental counterterrorism agency. Bush proposed creating a homeland security department by combining 22 existing federal agencies with at least 170,000 employees and a budget of \$37.5 billion. He then demanded that Congress give him more power over federal civil service employment practices — such as the authority to hire, fire and transfer workers and to exclude some from civil service protections — all in the name of national security. Senate Democrats' resistance to those demands threatened to stall action on a homeland security bill in the 107th Congress.

The administration similarly pressed lawmakers for expanded authority soon after the Sept. 11 attacks, when it asked for, and received, new prosecutorial powers to track terror suspects and their sympathizers in an antiterrorism law commonly known as the USA Patriot Act. But while lawmakers were debating and writing the legislation, the administration was separately instituting a series of rules without consulting Congress that allowed authorities to indefinitely detain suspects, listen in on conversations between some federal prisoners and their lawyers and more closely scrutinize visa applications from certain countries. The White House also authorized the use of military tribunals to try foreigners suspected of terrorism. The actions raised questions

about whether Bush was deliberately shifting power away from Congress and into the domain of the executive branch and the courts. $^{\rm 4}$

"The thread running through all of this is the feeling on the part of the administration that it can arrogate power to itself and dismiss review either by Congress or the courts, saying any questions will hurt the war on terrorism," said Neil Sonnett, former assistant U.S. attorney in Florida, who chaired an American Bar Association task force that reviewed the administration's legal tactics.

Congress' Power of the Purse

R ew congressional powers can tie a president's hands more than control of discretionary spending, known informally as "the power of the purse."

This constitutionally conferred prerogative is the most effective way to force a president to use military force — or make other policy changes — in ways he might otherwise not consider. But lawmakers run the risk of triggering a political backlash if their actions are viewed as jeopardizing the well-being of troops already committed in the field.

Since the Vietnam era, Congress frequently has used funding cutoffs or significant reductions to end or limit the use of military personnel abroad. Because the cutoffs usually are included in annual spending bills, they have to be renewed each year to have the effect of being permanent policy:

- Congress tried several times during the last years of the Vietnam War to restrict U.S. military activity in Indochina. A supplemental foreign-assistance appropriations act, cleared by Congress in December 1970, prohibited the use of funds to introduce ground combat troops in Cambodia or to provide U.S. military advisers to Cambodian military forces.
- A supplemental fiscal 1973 appropriations bill cut off funds for combat activities in Indochina after August of that year. Similar language was included in a stopgap funding measure passed in June 1973. Then Congress passed the Foreign Assistance Act of 1974, which set a personnel ceiling of 4,000 Americans in Vietnam within six months of

enactment, and 3,000 Americans within one year.

- More recently, the fiscal 1994 defense spending bill approved the use of U.S. combat forces in strife-torn Somalia for certain purposes such as security roles and protecting United Nations units but it cut off funding for other purposes after March 31, 1994. The fiscal 1995 defense-spending bill went further, stipulating no funds appropriated by the act could be used for a continued presence in the African nation.
- The fiscal 1995 defense-spending bill also cut off funding for military participation to address ethnic and other conflicts in the African nation of Rwanda, except for action to protect the lives of U.S. citizens.

Congress also has periodically used funding restrictions to limit military or paramilitary actions around the world. The fiscal 1976 defense-spending bill restricted military activity in Angola to intelligence gathering. Congress later made the ban permanent law through the International Security Assistance and Arms Export Control Act of 1976.

The 1984 dispute over funding anti-government guerrillas in Nicaragua known as "contras" also led to a funding ban on continuing CIA, Pentagon or other federal agency activities in the Central American nation in fiscal 1985. The legislation provided that, after Feb. 28, 1985, the president could spend \$14 million on the contras, subject to congressional approval, if he specified why continued military assistance was necessary.

The power tug-of-war goes beyond national security matters. Bush also has resisted congressional and public oversight on non-terrorism matters, such as denying requests for documents from an energy task force chaired by Cheney. Environmental and congressional critics said the panel, charged with crafting the administration's energy plan, was too closely aligned with the oil, coal and electricity industries. And Bush in November 2001 ordered that a sitting president could have unlimited time to decide whether to release presidential documents and new powers of censorship over those documents - a move that raised the hackles of archivists, historians and librarians. They said the order violated the spirit of the 1978 Presidential Records Act, which gives the public access to old White House papers.

To some extent, Congress is at a natural disadvantage in power struggles with the executive branch, because its decentralized nature and highly charged partisan environment makes it difficult for the House or Senate to coordinate strategy or speak with one voice. In rare cases, courts have been left to decide whether a president overreached, such as when the Supreme Court in 1952 ruled that President Harry S Truman had no legitimate power to nationalize steel mills during the Korean War. ⁵

Congress has had an especially difficult time reacting to the war on terrorists, because it has scrambled traditional concepts of deterrence and use of force. But scholars note that the legislative branch still has options. For instance, Congress can influence public opinion by stretching out debate on administration initiatives so that the public dialogue takes into account opposing views. It also can shift its agenda to issues the administration wants to avoid, such as the sputtering economy. In extreme cases, it can even cut off funding for administration initiatives. However, lawmakers must propose solutions and not simply appear to be guarding their turf or trying to score political points, according to analysts.

"The president in the past benefited from a certain ambiguity in the way people perceive his role, because the bully pulpit allowed him to quickly stake a claim — such as declaring that the Cheney task force documents are confidential — and have it accepted," says George C. Edwards III, a professor of political science at Texas A&M University. "Now, on the biggest issues, particularly the war, you're seeing Congress challenge him, and raise questions before it's too late."

In the aftermath of the midterm elections that delivered the Senate back into Republican hands, Congress is not expected to mount robust challenges immediately and create the perception that it is disloyal and unpatriotic. Indeed, Republicans are expected to eagerly work to advance the president's agenda - for example by trying to pass homeland defense legislation and enact tax cuts to spur the economy. Democrats, trying to regroup in time for the 2004 elections, may not have the appetite to quickly challenge the politically popular chief executive. But given the open-ended nature of the war on terrorism, many are contemplating how to regain institutional clout instead of being relegated to a long-term supporting role.⁶

As Congress mulls the executive branch actions and the constitutional system of checks and balances, here are some questions being debated:

Has the administration overstepped its authority in the war on terrorism?

House Judiciary Committee Chairman Sensenbrenner has a tempestuous relationship with the Bush administration. The veteran Republican congressman from the Milwaukee suburbs is a stickler for rules and insists on deference, frequently erupting in anger when he doesn't get it. Sensenbrenner was in a particularly cranky mood when he met with a group of *Milwaukee Journal-Sentinel* reporters and editors during Congress' August recess.

For two months, the Bush Justice Department had refused to answer questions from Sensenbrenner's committee about how the administration was using new powers conferred by the USA Patriot Act in its foreign intelligence investigations. The committee wanted to know, for example, how many times U.S. citizens or resident legal aliens had been electronically monitored, how many times authorities had been allowed to monitor suspects' conversations as they moved from phone to phone and how library, newspaper and bookstore records were being used. The committee said it needed the information to assess whether to reauthorize the law when it expires in 2004. But the administration was not rushing up to the Hill with answers, saying the information was secret and would only be shared later with the House Intelligence Committee, which does not have jurisdiction over the anti-terrorism law.

Quipping that the White House was playing "I've Got a Secret," Sensenbrenner told journalists: "I've never signed a subpoena in my five and a half years as chairman. I guess there's a first time for everything." ⁷

Although the administration has since provided more details, such incidents and broader questions about its prosecutorial powers have fueled concerns that the White House is openly disregarding Congress and compromising civil liberties in the name of national security. The incidents also have raised questions about whether the administration is using a cloak of secrecy to dodge congressional and public oversight.

"They're not using the war to advance a hidden agenda, but their policies reflect what some would regard as a peculiar notion about executive branch power that emphasizes unilateral action and obstructs even the most routine requests for information," says Steven Aftergood, director of the project on government secrecy of the Federation of American Scientists.

Aftergood points to administration efforts such as a recent decision to define a new category of government information — tentatively called sensitive homeland security information, or SHSI — that could be withheld from the public on the grounds that making it public is tantamount to making it available to terrorists. While the White House has not said what the category would encompass, it could include everything from blueprints of government buildings to scientific research deemed useful for making biological or chemical weapons. ⁸

Administration officials defend their actions, saying the stealthy and often lethal nature of terrorism requires a broad and swift response. They add some personal liberties may have to be sacrificed for national security.

"The mission of the Department of Justice has been transformed from a focus on prosecution of illegal acts to a focus on the prevention of terrorist acts," Attorney General John Ashcroft told the Eighth Circuit Judges Conference in Duluth, Minn., in August. "Like many Americans, I am concerned about the expansion of preventative law enforcement. That is why we . . . [are] mindful that we seek to secure liberty, not trade liberty for security."

One policy that has aroused concern and comment is the administration's secret detention of two U.S. citizens accused of terrorism and at least 147 others detained in the investigation of the Sept. 11 attacks. Lawmakers, including Sen. Arlen Specter, R-Pa., a former prosecutor, have questioned whether the detentions without access to a lawyer of U.S. citizens José Padilla and Yaser Hamdi as "enemy combatants" violates a 1971 law that bars citizens who haven't been charged with a crime from being imprisoned or detained indefinitely, except pursuant to an act of Congress. Padilla was detained for allegedly plotting to detonate a radioactive bomb. Hamdi was nabbed fighting for the Taliban in Afghanistan. The law was inspired by the controversial World War II internment of Japanese-Americans.⁹

Critics say the White House is trying to claim a right to detain citizens without charging them with a crime, creating a paradox in which a citizen charged with being an enemy combatant, such as so-called "American Taliban" John Walker Lindh, has more rights than the uncharged citizen detainees. The White House defends the prosecutorial strategy as legal, however, citing a 1942 Supreme Court ruling in a case dealing with Nazi saboteurs, which stated that the military may detain a U.S. citizen who joined the enemy or entered the country to carry out hostile attacks.

Similarly, critics complain about secret deportation proceedings against aliens detained in the Sept. 11 investigation that exclude the public, the press and even the families of the accused.

Some were not initially told why they were being held. The 6th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals ruled in August that the insistence on closed proceedings was unconstitutional because it denied the public's right to know whether the government is acting legally. The three-judge panel called the policy "profoundly undemocratic," warning that it could result in a "wholesale suspension of First Amendment rights." ¹⁰

Congress separately is discussing whether to hold hearings into whether

some detentions violate the USA Patriot Act, which gave law enforcement seven days to charge or release suspects or to begin deportation proceedings. The administration defends the secret proceedings, saying disclosure of charges could compromise ongoing investigations. Though lawmakers are not about to argue for quicker releases of suspects, it is pondering new legislation that would set standards for lengthy detentions.

"Instead of expending resources to prevent the release of information about

detainees, the administration should show it has confidence in the Justice Department's investigation by opening the department's actions to public scrutiny," says Sen. Russell D. Feingold, D-Wis.

Even the ultrasecret federal court that oversees terrorism investigations is criticizing the administration. Last May, the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Court refused to expand Justice Department powers to use intelligence information, saying the administration was trying to thwart the will of Congress Ironically, the ruling could prompt Congress to give the administration more prosecutorial powers, albeit within specific guidelines. Specter, Sen. Charles E. Grassley, R-Iowa, and others on the Senate Judiciary Committee concerned about the effectiveness of ongoing probes are considering legislation to make it easier for the FBI and other investigative agencies to obtain warrants. The lawmakers were infuriated last summer on learning that the Minneapolis office of the FBI could not



Flanked by Vice President Dick Cheney, left, and Defense Secretary Donald H. Rumsfeld, President Bush speaks in the White House Rose Garden on Oct. 23, 2002, before signing legislation increasing defense spending for 2003. Bush's insistence on blanket authority to pursue his anti-terrorism and war policies has antagonized some members of Congress, who believe they have been bypassed on key policy decisions.

and give criminal investigators free access to classified information.

The so-called FISA court meets in secret to approve warrants and almost never publishes opinions. But it said federal agents had misled the court in applications for secret eavesdropping warrants during both the Clinton and Bush administrations. It concluded the Bush administration's efforts to expand the use of classified information could violate the Fourth Amendment, which prohibits unreasonable searches and seizures. obtain a FISA warrant to inspect the laptop computer of terror suspect Zacarias Moussaoui in the weeks before the Sept. 11 attacks because there was no clear evidence linking the French Muslim to an international terror group.

"We need to give the government some expanded powers," says Sen. Charles E. Schumer, D-N.Y., a Judiciary Committee member. "The real trick is finding the right balance." ¹¹

While the administration's assertive strategy clearly has bruised egos and drawn admonitions, it remains unclear whether the president actually has overreached

and skewered the system of checks and balances. Some scholars cite the strong congressional reaction as proof that the system is alive and well. In fact, they say, it has prevented the United States from following Europe's lead and enacting even tougher anti-terrorism measures. According to this line of thinking, Bush is no different from his predecessors who sought sweeping authority during wartime. But, the administration almost certainly would not have been able to enact a law like Britain's anti-terrorism act, which authorizes the

War Powers Act Pits Congress vs. President

ensions between Congress and the Nixon administration already were reaching the boiling point in 1973 when lawmakers, on learning about the secret bombing of Cambodia, passed the War Powers Resolution, serving notice they were reasserting influence over the country's foreign affairs.

But in trying to limit the president's power to send U.S. forces abroad without congressional approval, they created a document that, nearly 30 years later, continues to stir controversy and confusion over presidential power.

When Congress approved the act, Richard M. Nixon's presidency was already weakened by the Watergate scandal, his firing of special prosecutor Archibald Cox and the scandal surrounding the Watergate tapes. 1

Nevertheless, Nixon vetoed the resolution, arguing it would "seriously undermine the nation's ability to act decisively and convincingly in times of international crisis" and "give every future Congress the ability to handcuff every future president." 2

But the House and Senate — intent on flexing their muscle — each overrode his veto and enacted the resolution into law, arguing that the president could only commit forces pursuant to either a declaration of war, specific statutory authorization or an emergency created by an attack on the United States. Without such approval, the resolution required terminating troop commitments within 60 days, with a 30-day extension, if necessary, to ensure safe withdrawals.

"If the president can deal with the Arabs, and if he can

deal with the Soviets, then he ought to be able and willing to deal with the U.S. Congress," said then-House Majority Leader Thomas P. "Tip" O'Neill Jr., D-Mass. 3

Every president since Nixon has viewed the War Powers Resolution as an unconstitutional infringement on the commanderin-chief's authority as head of the armed forces to defend vital national security interests. Congress has never used the resolution to compel the withdrawal of military forces against the president's will. But the mere existence of it has led the two sides to compromise over a series of foreign showdowns. ⁴

One of the first deals was struck in September 1983, when President Ronald Reagan and Congress agreed to authorize the participation of U.S. Marines in a multinational peacekeeping force in Lebanon for 18 months. But the next month, a suicide truck bombing killed 220 Marines and 21 other U.S. service members at the Marines' compound in Beirut. Reagan announced he was pulling the Marines out, and in March 1984 he reported to Congress that U.S. participation in the multinational force had ended.

Six years later, at the outset of the Persian Gulf War with Iraq, Congress bristled at President George Bush's deployment of military personnel to Saudi Arabia to defend U.S. interests in the region without congressional approval.

Congress belatedly approved the use of military force against Iraq, but, citing the War Powers Resolution, lawmakers stipulated that the president must certify to Congress that such use of force was necessary and that diplomatic efforts had failed. While the sides ultimately agreed on the common objective, Bush made

government to record and store citizens' e-mails, Internet browsing habits and other electronic communications and to make the information available to authorities without a court order. The European Union in May authorized members to pass similar data-retention measures.

"So far, in the face of great stress, the system has worked relatively well," George Washington University law Professor Jeffrey Rosen wrote recently in *The Washington Post.* "The executive branch tried to increase its own authority across the board, but the courts and Congress are insisting on a more reasoned balance between liberty and security. Of all the lessons about America's strength that have emerged since the attacks, this is one of the most reassuring." ¹²

Did Congress give the president too much leeway by authorizing the use of force against Iraq?

As Congress returned from its August recess, President Bush aggressively worked to develop compromise language on the use-of-force resolution against Iraq that so upset Sen. Byrd. The administration dispatched high-level officials to Capitol Hill to offer private, classified briefings for undecided lawmakers about Iraqi weapons capabilities and to make the case for pre-emptive strikes. It also previewed proposed drafts of the resolution, which eventually would win a solid bipartisan majority in both houses.

But perhaps the president's most effective selling job took place 235 miles to the north. On Sept. 12 Bush addressed the United Nations and laid out his rationale for an attack, making his case in the context of international law and U.N. agreements, and finally warning that the United States was prepared to act with or without Security Council sanction. The appearance did not win over the world body, especially after Iraq agreed to a new round of U.N. weapons inspections.

However, his tough talk and bow to the international body unified congressional Republicans and even brought skeptical Democrats into the administration's corner. Senate Majority Leader Tom Daschle, D-S.D., dropped his plan to postpone a vote on a resolution until next year. And House Democratic Leader Richard A. Gephardt of Missouri — like Daschle it clear that he never sought congressional authorization. Congress, however, characterized its action as the requisite authorization to proceed.

Another flareup over presidential authorization of combat activity occurred in March 1999, when President Bill Clinton notified Congress he had begun air strikes against Yugoslavia in response to its repression of ethnic Albanians in the province of Kosovo.

Congressional Republicans tried to use the War Powers Resolution to overturn the

president's actions, and later attempted to withhold funding for the operation. In fact, 18 members of Congress, led by Rep. Tom Campbell, R-Calif., even sued Clinton in federal district court in Washington, alleging his actions violated the act. The suit was dismissed after the judge ruled the members lacked legal standing to bring the suit. The U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit upheld the ruling. The lawmakers appealed to the U.S. Supreme Court, but justices refused to hear the case, letting stand the appeals court decision.

Experts believe the resolution remains a useful and appropriate way to express congressional sentiment, even if presidents

continue to argue it is not legally binding. Louis Fisher, a specialist in separation of powers at the Congressional Re-"The President in every possible instance shall search Service, argues that if consult with Congress before introducing United the legislative branch does not use the powers available to it States Armed Forces into hostilities or into situaand acquiesces to the executions where imminent involvement in bostilities tive branch, courts cannot be is clearly indicated by the circumstances, and relied on to rule on abuses that may arise. after every such introduction shall consult regu-

'Congress must be prepared, and willing, to exercise the ample powers within its arsenal," Fisher writes. "It needs also the institutional courage and constitutional understand-

ing to share with the president the momentous decision to send U.S. forces into combat."

¹ For background, see "Watergate Crisis, 1972-1976 Political Chronology," in Congress and the Nation, 1973-76 (1977).

² See 1973 CQ Almanac, pp. 905-917.

War Powers Resolution

Sec. 4 — Consultation

larly with the Congress until United States

Armed Forces are no longer engaged in hostili-

ties or have been removed from such situations."

⁴ For background, see Congressional Research Service, "Congressional Use of Funding Cutoffs Since 1970 Involving U.S. Military Forces and Overseas Deployments," Report No. RS20775, Jan. 10, 2001.

⁵ See James A. Thurber, ed., Divided Democracy: Cooperation and Conflict Between the President and Congress (1991), pp. 199-215.

a possible 2004 presidential aspirant - unexpectedly one-upped his Senate counterpart, cutting a deal with the White House giving Bush authority to wage war but stipulating that he must first consult with Congress and provide evidence that diplomacy is no longer working. 13

Bush's dual-track selling job came with polls indicating lukewarm public support for a U.S. attack on Iraq. Many lawmakers also were unconvinced that there is a real connection between Iraq and the war on terrorism. Analysts said the result was tribute to the president's effective use of the bully pulpit and his bare-knuckles political tactic of challenging Congress to defy him on a national security matter in an election year. Many also attributed the widespread Democratic acquiescence to a desire to dispense with the matter so they could concentrate on traditional party issues, like prescription drugs for the elderly and protecting Social Security.

"The president has run a successful campaign to win a vote," Thomas E. Mann, a senior fellow at the Brookings Institution, said after the vote on the resolution. "The president has not persuaded the public or the Congress that a full, careful, cost-benefit analysis has been done and that this is the wisest course to follow."

The Iraq vote could set a new precedent for a chief executive seeking war powers. Congress for the first time allowed the president to launch military strikes, without advance notice, under conditions that preclude a lengthy debate. That conflicts with Article I, Section 8, of the Constitution, which gives Congress power "to declare war." Though Congress has only done so on five occasions - the War of 1812, the Mexican War, the Spanish-American War and the two world wars institutionalists like Byrd fear future presidents will use a pre-emption doctrine to bypass the legislative branch when it suits them.

Since passage of the 1973 War Powers Resolution, Congress has used the act for leverage in debates over war. (See sidebar, p. 952.) The law allows Congress to compel - against the president's will - the withdrawal of military forces from foreign deployments if Congress does not approve of the action. While Congress has never actually used it to pull back troops, the existence of the act has, from time

³ Ibid.

PRESIDENTIAL POWER

to time, forced presidents to compromise even though they view it as an unconstitutional infringement on their authority. ¹⁴ Congress also has the politically risky option of not funding military actions — a move that can be viewed as not supporting U.S. troops in the field.

Congress was not sure how to react to the White House's insistence for war authority, especially given the speed with which the Iraq debate progressed and overshadowed other items on the House and Senate agendas. Some lawmakers chose to parse the dilemma from a legal perspective, questioning whether it is appropriate to react to a "continuing threat," as opposed to an "imminent threat." Skeptics like Senate Armed Services Committee Chairman Carl Levin, D-Mich., say lowering the threshold for a pre-emptive strike could lead unfriendly countries with weapons of mass destruction - such as Iran or North Korea — to strike unilaterally, possibly against U.S. interests. But during Senate and House debates, Levin and Rep. John M. Spratt Jr., D-S.C., each failed to persuade colleagues to add language requiring the White House to seek another congressional vote before launching unilateral strikes against Iraq, unless it were part of an international coalition.

Byrd questioned whether Bush's swagger will hinder future attempts to build international coalitions and accused him of timing the vote to coincide with the politically charged period before midterm elections. Byrd intended to use Senate rules to drag out debate beyond the elections, but Daschle thwarted him by using his own procedural tactics to change the order of the text of the resolution. The chamber adopted the resolution after two weeks of debate and within hours of the House. "We debated it at least as long as the debate we had in 1991 [over war with Iraq], and I think everyone knows how they're going to vote," Daschle said. 15

The final version attaches some conditions, though it generally is more broadly worded than similar resolutions in the past. It allows the president to wage war as long as he informs Congress within 48 hours after the start of military action. In contrast, the resolution authorizing President Bush's father to commence the 1991 Gulf War stipulated that the president had to tell Congress that diplomatic efforts had failed before he could launch an attack.

The new resolution requires the president to certify that non-military methods of eliminating the threat have failed and reaffirm that removing the threat posed by Iraq is consistent with, and an integral component of, the war on terrorism. The language also requires Bush to report to Congress every 60 days on relevant matters concerning the confrontation with Iraq, and reaffirms the 1998 Iraq Liberation Act, which said Iraqi President Saddam Hussein should be removed from power.¹⁶

Some observers suggest debates over how much power the president accumulates are pointless, because the Founding Fathers envisioned the president having to quickly authorize military action in self-defense, even when it was unilateral. They point out that Congress recognized this in 1798, when it authorized the first military action: to block France from interfering with U.S. maritime commerce. Since then, presidents have sent American troops into conflict at least 200 times without formal declarations of war, though most of the actions were authorized by congressional statute

"We're living in a post-Cold War world where deterrence alone just doesn't do the job it used to," says Jack Spencer, security analyst at the conservative Heritage Foundation. "Our president has all the authority he needs to address this new threat, and he should use it." "The question isn't why now, but why not earlier," said Sen. Joseph I. Lieberman, D-Conn., as he supported the resolution during the Senate debate. "Over the last decade, Saddam has built up weapons of mass destruction, developed the means to deliver them on targets near and far and consistently ignored and violated U.N. resolutions. We've waited too long to address this threat."

Others contend, however, that Congress capitulated by giving the president extraordinary powers that cannot be challenged. They say Congress signed its authority away — and did so clearly understanding that the Bush administration is trying to overthrow the Iraqi regime. Some worry about similarities to the 1964 Gulf of Tonkin Resolution, in which Congress authorized President Lyndon B. Johnson to use force and effectively authorized the Vietnam War because of reports of an attack on U.S. vessels in Southeast Asian waters.

"To have the president draft the resolution, submit it to Congress and demand they pass it — it's incredible arrogance of power, but they did it," says Shirley Anne Warshaw, a political science professor at Gettysburg College. "The fear of terrorism has emasculated Congress."

BACKGROUND

'Imperial Presidency'

 \mathbf{P} resident Bush was sworn into office at a time when presidential clout was on the wane. Since the end of the Cold War, Congress has taken the initiative in areas once the exclusive domain of the chief executive, forcing the president into political bat*Continued on p. 956*



1780s-1820s

The office of the presidency is conceived and its powers spelled out.

1787

The Constitution spells out the president's executive powers, such as military command, involvement in the legislative process, pardon and the execution of laws. While the president is designated "commander-in-chief" of armed forces, Congress is given the power "to declare war."

1801-1803

Thomas Jefferson battles with the Supreme Court over the concept of judicial review. The question of whether ultimate authority rests with the president and elected representatives in Congress or in a fixed legal standard has come up repeatedly in U.S. history.

1830s-1860s

Presidents seek to expand executive powers, increasing their influence over legislation, military matters and responses to national emergencies.

1832

Andrew Jackson vetoes a congressional bill to re-charter the National Bank of the United States for four years, arguing for the first time that a veto is justified if the president had a policy disagreement with Congress. By demanding to be involved in the drafting of legislation, Jackson alters the relationship between the executive and legislative branches. Jackson later tries to kill off the bank, triggering a bitter power struggle over control of the executive administration.

1844-1848

James K. Polk further asserts presidential power, for the first time creating an executive- branch budget and insisting on being the decisive authority in all military matters during the Mexican War.

1861-1865

Abraham Lincoln seizes extraordinary powers during Civil War, suspending habeas corpus and imposing martial law. Lincoln also pushes the anti-slavery 13th Amendment through Congress.

1900s-1960s

Economic and military crises help define a modern notion of presidential power.

1901-1908

Theodore Roosevelt expands executive power, claiming the president possesses a special mandate from the people. He wins authority to regulate railroad shipping rates, takes control of the Panama Canal Zone and intervenes in the Russo-Japanese War, for the first time recognizing one power's claim on the territory of another.

1918

Woodrow Wilson fails to win Senate approval to create the League of Nations, indicating the presidency still can be limited by Congress and public opinion.

1935-1937

Franklin D. Roosevelt triggers a constitutional crisis when he tries to "pack" the Supreme Court by replacing the oldest justices after the court strikes down a series of New Deal laws on the grounds they delegate too much authority to the executive. Roosevelt fails to get the plan through Congress. Roosevelt's actions spark a backlash, as conservative Democrats and Republicans block further presidential reform initiatives.

1952

Supreme Court, in *Youngstown Sheet and Tube Co. v. Sawyer*, rebuffs Harry S Truman's effort to assume emergency economic powers by trying to nationalize steel mills during the Korean War.

1964

Congress inadvertently authorizes the Vietnam War through the Gulf of Tonkin Resolution, which gave Lyndon B. Johnson the right to use force in response to what is claimed to be an attack on U.S. ships in Asian waters.

1970s-Present

Resurgent Congress seeks to make presidents more accountable to the legislative branch.

1973

Congress passes War Powers Act allowing Congress to compel the withdrawal of U.S. military forces from foreign deployment against the president's will.

Dec. 19, 1998

House impeaches President Bill Clinton on charges of lying under oath and obstructing justice over his affair with White House intern Monica Lewinsky. Senate acquits Clinton.

2001-2002

President Bush strengthens executive branch counterterrorism efforts after the Sept. 11 terrorist attacks, winning expanded prosecutorial powers from Congress and using administrative fiat to establish new rules for terrorism investigations.

Was Lincoln a Dictator?

A lthough President Bush's war on terrorism has raised questions about the boundaries of a president's legal authority in wartime, his actions fairly pale in comparison to those of Abraham Lincoln. The 16th president's forceful use of executive powers during the Civil War prompted charges that he had turned the presidency into a military dictatorship.

Lincoln unilaterally suspended the *writ of habeas corpus*, blockaded the nation's southern coast and added 40,000 enlisted men to the Army and Navy after Confederates bombarded Fort Sumter in April 1861. He believed that in times of crisis he had constitutional authority as commander-in-chief to prosecute the war without having to first seek congressional approval. Indeed, in calling for military enlistments beyond existing limits, Lincoln conceded he was overstepping statutory authority. ¹

Lincoln's actions were particularly notable because as a Whig member of Congress he had criticized President James K. Polk's aggressive leadership during the Mexican War, arguing that the Constitution gave "war-making power" to Congress.

Lincoln knew he was playing with a weak hand politically after only

winning about 40 percent of the popular vote during the fragmented 1860 election. However, he believed that the extraordinary circumstances of the Civil War justified re-thinking the rules. By the time he was inaugurated in March 1861, six Southern states had seceded. Lincoln judged the action treasonous and vowed to enforce federal laws in all of the states, as the Constitution enjoined him to do.

He served early notice that he would use his executive powers forcefully. For instance, after issuing his first executive orders, he deliberately postponed a special session of Congress until July 4, even though the session had been called for in April. When Congress arrived, Lincoln submitted his early actions to the legislative branch for approval, and lawmakers rat-



The earliest known photo of Lincoln is believed to show him after he won his first seat in Congress, in 1846.

ified them. In effect, Lincoln expected the legislative branch to rubber stamp his policies, but he respected the Constitution enough to submit his agenda to Congress for approval.

Some of Lincoln's most controversial moves involved prosecutorial powers. By suspending *habeas corpus*, he allowed citizens to be arrested without warrants and without authorities

> having to offer proof to a court. In September 1862, he began authorizing more power for military authorities — again without consulting the legislative branch — by declaring all draft resisters and suspected Confederate sympathizers subject to martial law and liable to be tried by military tribunals.

> Congress put up some resistance, challenging the suspension of *habeas corpus* in an 1863 law that ordered the release of prisoners unless they were first indicted in civil courts. However, the legislature never succeeded in shifting the venue from military courts to civilian courts. The courts also refused to weaken the expanded prosecutorial powers while the war was on. It was not until after the war, in 1866, that the Supreme Court ruled, in Ex Parte Milligan, that Lincoln had violated constitutional guarantees of a fair trail, and that military courts could only be used if civil courts had been closed by the rebellion.

Scholars view Lincoln's tenure as extraordinary, because while he stretched the boundaries of the Constitution, he was, at times, scrupulous about maintaining some balance of power. He issued the "Emancipation Proclamation" in January 1863, then showed deference to the legislative branch by pushing it through Congress, arguing that freeing slaves in existing states was beyond the legislative branch's enumerated powers.

Lincoln based the proclamation on his war powers, arguing it was necessary in order to suppress rebellion. Congress ratified the 13th Amendment in 1865.

¹ For background, see Michael Newman, ed., *Congressional Quarterly's Guide to the Presidency* (1989), pp. 80-84.

Continued from p. 954

tles on an issue-by-issue basis and blocking him from assembling permanent working majorities in either the House or Senate. Myriad interest groups further complicated the president's task by weighing in on national debates and exerting strong pressure on various votes. $^{\rm 17}$

Bush spent the first few months of his administration following a pattern set by his immediate predecessors — identifying fundamental problems and broaching solutions, while leaving the details of how they would be enacted to the legislative branch. But in contrast to Clinton, a perpetual campaigner who weighed in on a wide range of issues, Bush focused only on a small subset of priorities, such as education reform and tax cuts. As leader of the first unified Republican government in half a century (with the GOP in control of the House and an evenly divided Senate that only later swung to Democratic control), Bush did not have to pander to each Republican constituency. Only occasionally did he seek to reassure core supporters by nominating reliable conservatives, such as Ashcroft.

"His style of governing and his claim to fame was to focus on a few big things and get them done," says Texas A&M political scientist Edwards. "It would be difficult to conclude they were taking an expansive view."

But after the terrorist attacks exposed a new and grave national security threat, Bush changed course, using an almost corporate "top-down" management style that envisioned minimal consultation with Congress. For example, he did not apprise members when he established a "shadow government" in secret locations along the East Coast to ensure that the executive branch could continue functioning in the event of a nuclear attack. Some saw his moves to establish broad institutional authority in national security and international affairs as an attempt to re-establish "the imperial presidency" that prevailed during World War II and the Cold War, according to historian Arthur Schlesinger Jr. 18

Jackson's Model

P residents always have had considerable elbowroom to define their jobs, in part because of the vagueness of the Constitution. While Congress' roles and responsibilities were clearly spelled out in Article I, opinions differed on whether the chief executive was a supreme leader or just an important part of a bigger plan built around the separation of powers. Adding to the ambiguity is the fact that the president is elected from much broader electoral coalitions than representatives and senators, who have narrow constituencies in districts and states and, thus, cannot represent the nation as a whole. ¹⁹

The murky questions have left the balance of power between the branches in constant flux. Thomas Jefferson, elected president by the House of Representatives after a tie vote in 1801, regarded Congress, not the public, as his primary constituency, though he still held considerable sway as head of the new majority Democratic-Republican Party.

The concept of a strong chief executive was first affirmed two decades later by Andrew Jackson, who built the first modern political-party organization and installed a spoils system that inserted allies into key government jobs, triggering huge power struggles. The party system allowed Jackson to appeal directly to the public, thereby circumventing the elected representatives, when it suited him.

Abraham Lincoln built on Jackson's model by using political patronage to help pass a constitutional amendment abolishing slavery (he cut deals with a handful of House members to allow Nevada to enter the union and provide the deciding votes). As the Civil War split the nation, Lincoln asserted that the president was entitled to assume "war power" and did not need specific constitutional authority to act at home or on foreign soil. (*See sidebar*; *p. 956*.)

In the early 20th century, Theodore Roosevelt again adopted this model, after a change in public thinking following the Spanish-American War led the once-isolationist U.S. government to pursue more foreign policy objectives. Woodrow Wilson refined and modernized the approach, becoming the first president to propose and draft legislation, hold regular news conferences, lobby Congress and actively assess public opinion. Though Congress granted Wilson expanded war powers during World War I, he failed to convince lawmakers of the need to join the League of Nations after the conflict ended.

It was Franklin D. Roosevelt who most reshaped the concept of presidential power to fit modern times. Elected as a rattled nation tried to come to grips with the Great Depression, Roosevelt won huge victories as Congress ceded authority in fiscal policy, banking, housing and agriculture. He also gained unprecedented emergency authority to dispense economic relief and, later, to plan military actions in World War II.

Roosevelt's tenure created the expectation that the president should be a chief legislative leader. Dwight D. Eisenhower was able to centralize power in the White House after Congress created the Council of Economic Advisers and a National Security Council in the late 1940s. Congress continued to defer as the president grew more involved in global affairs. The Marshall Plan to rebuild Europe, the Bretton Woods agreement on an international gold standard and sending troops to Korea were all executive-branch initiatives.

In October 1962, John F. Kennedy similarly was ready to act on his own during the Cuban missile crisis, asserting that he had full authority as commander-in-chief to take military action against the island nation. Congress - worried that unilateral action would not reflect the collective judgment of the government and could threaten national prestige - passed a Cuba Resolution that did not authorize presidential action but did express sentiments in favor of keeping Cuba's regime in check. When Kennedy acted that month to block the delivery of weapons to Cuba, he based his action on his constitutional authorities "as endorsed by the resolution of the Congress."

PRESIDENTIAL POWER

Building Presidential Power

the Constitution clearly spells out Congress' roles and responsibilities but is less explicit about the role of the president. Consequently, chief executives always have had considerable elbowroom to define their jobs. Presidents who played key roles in shaping the power of the office include:



Andrew Jackson (1829-37) - set the precedent for the concept of a strong chief executive. Jackson built the first modern political-party organization and installed a spoils system that inserted allies into key government jobs, triggering huge power struggles. The party system allowed Jackson to circumvent the elected representatives and appeal directly to the public.

Abraham Lincoln (1861-65) — built on Jackson's model

by using political patronage to help pass a constitutional amend-

ment abolishing slavery (he cut deals with a handful of House

members to allow Nevada to enter the union and provide the

deciding votes). When the Civil War split the nation, Lincoln

asserted that the president was entitled to assume "war power"

Woodrow Wilson (1913-21) - followed President Theodore

and did not need specific constitutional authority to act.



of Congress Library



Roosevelt's model and pursued more foreign-policy objectives. Wilson became the first president to propose and draft legislation, hold regular news conferences, lobby Congress and actively assess public opinion. Though Congress granted him expanded war powers during World War I, he failed to convince lawmakers to join the League of Nations.

Franklin D. Roosevelt (1933-45) - almost single-handedly reshaped the concept of presidential power to fit modern times. Amid the Great Depression, Congress ceded authority to FDR in fiscal policy, banking, housing and agriculture, plus unprecedented emergency power to dispense economic relief and later to plan military actions in World War II.



Harry S Truman (1945-53) - pushed through executivebranch initiatives such as the Marshall Plan to rebuild Europe, the Bretton Woods agreement on an international gold standard and sending troops to Korea. In one of the rare instances where a court ruled against presidential power, the Supreme Court in 1952 held that Truman had no legitimate power to nationalize steel mills during the Korean War.



John F. Kennedy (1961-63) — prepared to act on his own during the 1962 Cuban missile crisis. Worried lawmakers passed a resolution that did not authorize presidential action but supported keeping Cuba's regime in check. When Kennedy blocked the delivery of weapons to Cuba, he based his action on his constitutional authorities "as endorsed by the resolution of the Congress."

Congress Pushes Back

 ${\rm B}$ ut the run of unchallenged White House power ended during President Johnson's administration. Despite giving Johnson de facto power to fight a war in Vietnam through the 1964 Gulf of Tonkin Resolution, Congress - particularly Senate Foreign Relations Committee Chairman J. William Fulbright, D-Ark. - refused to accept the president's decision to send troops to the Dominican Republic to suppress a revolt. Fulbright later broke with precedent and held televised hearings into the legitimacy of military action in Vietnam.

Congress continued to assert itself during Richard M. Nixon's terms, first by reviewing U.S. overseas commitments and agreements. Nixon responded by refusing to release congressionally approved funds for programs he thought were wasteful or unnecessary. Congress struck back by passing legislation restricting presidential autonomy - most notably the 1973 War Powers Resolution - forcing the chief executive to obtain congressional blessing for extended military engagements. Congress also passed the 1974 Budget Act, which gave the legislative branch its own economic forecasts and deficit estimates, which sometimes challenge the conclusions of the White House Office of Management and Budget.

Congress finally exercised its most dramatic check on the president when it began impeachment proceedings against Nixon in connection with the burglary of the offices of the Democratic National Committee in the Watergate Hotel complex and the ensuing cover-up by the administration. The House Judiciary Committee recommended Nixon be impeached. But he resigned before a full session of the House could vote on the issue.

Similarly, dramatic institutional tensions existed during Reagan's terms,

when congressional Democrats seized on a sputtering economy to fight the president's efforts to spend more on defense without raising taxes. Congress also used investigations and inquiries to assert its power and undercut the chief executive during the Iran-Contra scandal, which greatly diminished Reagan's public standing and effectively ended his conservative revolution.

Increased partisanship and an assertive Congress frustrated the administration of the first President George Bush and, in many instances, Clinton, who fought a Republican majority in Congress by using the appropriations process and the power of the veto. Scandals surrounding Clinton's personal behavior also led the House to impeach Clinton, though he was acquitted in the subsequent Senate trial. ²⁰

Some historians and commentators see the current President Bush as trying to rekindle the spirit of President Jackson by battling Congress over war powers, advocating aggressive use of U.S. power and trying to redefine the judicial notions of the rights of the accused. Bush, like Jackson, also advocates an America-first foreign policy, which rejects internationalist solutions to dilemmas like global warming and anti-ballistic-missile buildups. Bush believes global accords to address such problems do not necessarily serve U.S. interests, even though he may support their principal objectives. He has called for new approaches that better serve U.S. needs. ²¹

But such an approach can pose perils. If Bush does not build a popular response for his policies and cannot stop terrorism and other threats at the U.S. borders, some fear a backlash that could give rise to nativist fears and discrimination.

"We are at the zenith of our power and influence," former Clinton administration national security adviser Samuel Berger told Cox Newspapers. However, he said most of the dire global threats — from terrorism to the AIDS pandemic — are very difficult to confront alone. "We live in a world in which we can often get a lot more done by cooperating than acting alone." $^{\rm 22}$

"If Bush fails to contain terror and shape a popular response, you get something much tougher to deal with," said Walter Russell Mead, a historian at the Council on Foreign Relations. "I don't think the political alternative is moderation." ²³

CURRENT <u>SITUATION</u>

Homeland Security

A s the 2002 midterm elections approached, Congress had yet to clear a major piece of unfinished Bushagenda business: creation of a domestic security agency. The job of organizing nearly two-dozen federal agencies responsible for counterterrorism into a new Cabinet-level department at first seemed timely and non-controversial. In fact, many in Congress predicted they would complete the authorizing legislation by the symbolic first anniversary of the Sept. 11 attacks.

Yet the administration's insistence on having more authority over the department than it has over most other federal agencies turned the reorganization into an unexpectedly bitter partisan battle with Senate Democrats, for whom organized labor is a core constituency. Lawmakers abandoned the effort in mid-October, after a standoff over procedural rules, and agreed to resume debate in a less-partisan environment after the elections.

The controversy stemmed from the administration's insistence that Congress authorize it to develop a new personnel system for the department that, among other things, would allow managers to fire unionized employees or transfer some workers out of collective bargaining units on national security grounds. The administration explained it did not want individuals in important security positions walking off the job in labor disputes. The administration added that it needed more flexibility than the civil service system now provides in order to recruit the most qualified job candidates and to quickly shift department resources to meet changing terrorist threats.

But Democrats and their labor allies charged that the request amounted to a backdoor attempt to gut labor protections. Their suspicions were rooted partially in an administration decision in January 2002 to remove some 500 Justice Department workers engaged in terrorism investigations from collective bargaining units on similar national security grounds. ²⁴

"The unions have the votes and can influence the outcome," says Sen. George V. Voinovich, R-Ohio, the Senate's resident expert on civil service, who is friendly with organized labor. "There has to be some reconciliation."

The administration and unions have clashed in the past over workplace rules. After Sept. 11, the White House and Congress heatedly debated legislation that established the Transportation Security Administration. The White House wanted the freedom to hire federal employees to staff airport security checkpoints or to continue contracting for private personnel. Pro-labor forces prevailed, however, arguing that the checkpoints should be run only by federal workers. The transportation security agency was to become part of the new homeland security department, and policymakers on both sides of the debate seemed to anticipate that unions would try to organize approximately 3,000 federal screeners due to be at their posts by this November.

The administration is adamant that anything short of full authority to make

work rules would diminish powers presidents have enjoyed since the height of the Cold War, when then-President Kennedy in 1962 ordered personnel flexibilities on national security grounds. Senate Democrats want language that would add conditions and force the president to justify shifting employees.

The dispute took up some of the most arcane aspects of the federal work force. Administration officials complained about restrictive union rules that, for example, would protect a hypothetical intoxicated Border Patrol agent who allows a potential terrorist to enter the country from being fired without a 30-day written notice, during which time he would continue being paid. The administration also argued that work rules could prevent the new department from quickly deploying



National Guard soldiers patrol San Francisco's Golden Gate Bridge on Sept. 11, 2002. The administration says the unusual nature of the terrorist threat justifies its aggressive stance, arguing it needs maximum flexibility to confront a dangerous enemy.

teams of workers to respond to biological or chemical attacks. At the heart of the issue, however, was the perception that Congress was trying to micromanage the executive branch.

Election Politics

I t was unclear how quickly any compromise would emerge in the aftermath of the stunning 2002 midterm elections. Resounding GOP victories that will give the Republicans control of the Senate were largely due to Bush's active campaigning on national security matters. Nowhere was this more evident than in the Georgia Senate race, in which Republican Rep. Saxby Chambliss defeated incumbent Democrat Sen. Max Cleland, a Vietnam War hero who lost both legs and an arm in that conflict. Chambliss characterized Cleland's votes against Bush's reorganization plan and the work rules as evidence that Cleland was soft on national security matters.

The election results gave the White House a chance to prevail on homeland security legislation during a "lame duck" post-election session of the 107th Congress. Former Republican Rep. James Talent's victory over incumbent Democratic Sen. Jean Carnahan of Missouri in a special election allowed Talent to be certified the victor and be seated immediately, before the start of the 108th Congress. The death of Democratic Sen. Paul Wellstone of Minnesota days before the election also prompted Independent Gov. Jesse Ventura to appoint fellow Independent Dean Barkley as an interim senator.

However, it was unclear whether Senate leaders would seek to do more than pass a long-term continuing resolution to ensure that the government keeps running until early 2003. At a Nov. 7 press

conference, President Bush strongly urged the

Senate to pass a homeland security bill before the 107th Congress adjourns.

On Nov. 10, Senate Republican leader Trent Lott of Mississippi told NBC's "Meet the Press" that he hoped to get a homeland security bill passed within days after the Senate reconvened on Nov. 12, following its election hiatus. But Lott did not explain exactly how that could be achieved, since, technically, control of the Senate would not shift to the GOP for another two weeks, when Talent is to be sworn in. ²⁵

At Issue:

Did the president act responsibly in seeking authority to preemptively strike Iraq?

SEN. PAT ROBERTS, R-KAN. RANKING MEMBER, ARMED SERVICES SUBCOMMIT-TEE ON EMERGING THREATS AND CAPABILITIES

FROM A SPEECH TO THE SENATE, OCT. 9, 2002

he United Nations has completely and unequivocally failed to disarm Iraq consistent with its own resolutions. . . . Saddam Hussein has demonstrated ad nauseam over the last 10 years that he will never permit the removal or destruction of his weapons of mass destruction, [which] are the very source of his authority. . . . He has [been] willing to use [such] weapons against his own countrymen and against other nations. And he rules by fear. So, . . . he [will never] disarm — ever.

Any notion that the United States itself is off-limits to a massive attack by groups cooperating with or supported by Baghdad should now be gone. It is [a] sanctuary for further terrorist attacks against our homeland. . . .

While "hard evidence" of an Iraqi role in the attacks of 9/11 may be hard to prove . . . I do not think we can afford to be naive. Particularly in the Middle East, terror groups and states work together when and where their interests are common. And their intent is the destruction of the United States, the murder of our citizens and the elimination of our influence, real and perceived. . . . If Iraq and other regimes are left unchallenged, it is only a matter of time before they transfer the capability for weapons of mass destruction to a terrorist cell that will use that capability against the United States.

The criminal-justice model of gathering evidence and presenting a case does not apply here. By the time you have evidence, it is too late. We will not lose buildings and thousands of people when that happens. We will lose whole cities and hundreds of thousands of people.

In light of the events of Sept. 11, 2001, this body has more reason to support action against Iraq than it had in the winter of 1991. . . . because preventing weapons of mass destruction from being acquired by terrorist cells should be the No. 1 policy priority of this government. This means neutralizing regimes that possess or seek such weapons and are predisposed to harboring, assisting [and] sympathizing with the bin Ladens of the world.

American survival must be assured. It is a first priority. It is our highest agenda. . . . We must be pre-emptive. . . . Yes, pre-emptive, that new doctrine that is causing a rethink of our foreign policy, our military strategy, our politics, our foreign relations. It is a brand new world. It is an asymmetrical world. This has nothing to do with partisan rivalry. This is about our future, both immediate and long term. This is the state of affairs we leave our children and our grandchildren.

SEN. ROBERT C. BYRD, D-W.VA. MEMBER, ARMED SERVICES SUBCOMMITTEE ON EMERGING THREATS AND CAPABILITIES

FROM A SPEECH TO THE SENATE, OCT. 3, 2002

e are rushing into war without fully discussing why, without thoroughly considering the consequences or without making any attempt to explore what steps we might take to avert conflict.

The newly bellicose mood that permeates this White House . . . is clearly motivated by campaign politics. Republicans are already running attack ads against Democrats on Iraq. . . . Before risking the lives of American troops, all members of Congress — Democrats and Republicans alike — must overcome the siren song of political polls and focus strictly on the merits, not the politics, of this most serious issue.

The resolution is . . . a product of presidential hubris. . . . [It] reinterprets the Constitution to suit the will of the executive branch. It would give the president blanket authority to launch a unilateral, pre-emptive attack on a sovereign nation that is perceived to be a threat. This is an unprecedented and unfounded interpretation of the president's authority under the Constitution, [which] stands the charter of the United Nations on its head.

Article I, Section 8, of the Constitution grants Congress the power to declare war and to call forth the militia "to . . . repel Invasions." Nowhere is it written that the president has the authority to call forth the militia to pre-empt a perceived threat. . . .

Think for a moment of the precedent this resolution will set, not just for this president, but for future presidents. . . . Other nations will be able to hold up the United States as the model to justify their military adventures. Do you not think that India and Pakistan, China and Taiwan, Russia and Georgia are closely watching the outcome of this debate?

A war against Iraq will affect thousands, if not tens of thousands of lives, and perhaps alter the course of history [and] affect the balance of power in the Middle East. It is not a decision to be taken in haste, under the glare of election-year politics and the pressure of artificial deadlines. And yet any observer can see that that is exactly what the Senate is proposing to do.

Let us be convinced that a reinvigorated inspection regime cannot work before we move to any next step, and let us, if we must employ force, employ the most precise and limited use of force necessary to get the job done. Let us guard against the perils of haste, lest the Senate fall prey to the dangers of taking action that is both blind and improvident.

Continued from p. 960

In the 108th Congress, Republicans will have at least a 51-seat Senate majority, pending the outcome of a runoff in Louisiana. They also will continue to have control of the House, having added at least four additional seats to its majority there. But because legislation cannot carry over into a new Congress, a new homeland security reorganization bill — if it doesn't clear Congress this fall — will have to be reintroduced and make its way through both chambers, giving both parties a chance to reprise this year's debate.

Some believe the White House did not really want to compromise before the elections, preferring to charge that Democrats were endangering national security by pandering to political allies. Others contend the White House may have unwisely used the homeland security bill as a vehicle for broader civil service reforms.

"There's no doubt this is all about politics," says Ivo Daalder, senior fellow at the Brookings Institution. "If there is another terrorist attack, a lot of people are going to blame the Senate and the White House for dickering for months over how to reorganize instead of figuring out what a [counterterrorism] strategy should be."

Should the personnel issue be settled, Congress would likely resolve remaining differences over such matters as intelligence-sharing and contractor insurance and pass authorizing legislation creating the third-largest Cabinet department. The new homeland security department would contain 22 federal agencies, including the Federal Emergency Management Agency, Coast Guard, Secret Service, Immigration and Naturalization Service and Border Patrol. It would not include either the FBI or CIA, which the administration and Congress decided should remain independent. The new department would have a fiscal 2003 budget of \$37.5 billion and a worforce of 170,000 employees, not including the new airport screeners.

But even if the department is created, Congress and the White House will have to agree on funding levels for new counterterrorism initiatives. Increased spending on borders, infrastructure protection and "first responders" was to be dealt with in fiscal 2003 appropriations bills. But partisan friction in Congress prevented the House and Senate from completing action on most of those bills before the elections, freezing funding at 2002 levels. Observers estimate that further skirmishes will prevent the new department from being up and running before late 2003, at best.

"They're trying to balance everything these agencies already do with the new mission of homeland security, and they have to deal with all of the politics. It's an awesome task," says Donald Kettl, professor of public affairs and political science at the University of Wisconsin-Madison.

Other Bush Moves

W hile the homeland security debate simmers, the administration continues to assert executive branch prerogatives. In a series of recent statements issued when the president signs new legislation into law, Bush has advised Congress that he regards some mandated new requirements as "advisory," meaning they can be overridden by intrinsic executive branch authority.

The Federation of American Scientists' Aftergood says requirements that the administration disclose information to Congress or the public, in particular, are typically deflected by language stating the administration is construing the requirement "in a matter consistent with the constitutional authorities of the president to supervise the unitary executive branch." The boilerplate language also states the president can withhold information when disclosure may impair foreign relations, national security and the president's ability to do his job. The administration has also been flexing its muscle outside of national security matters — particularly in the environmental-regulation arena. Since taking office, President Bush has used his executive power to reverse an array of regulations and longstanding environmental-protection laws, usually by issuing "guidance" on regulatory matters, often without oversight and with little public notice. ²⁶

Conservationists say such actions jeopardize progress made in restoring environmental health since the 1970s, when bedrock environmental-protection laws were passed. They also contend that the president's policies favor oil producers, loggers, electric utilities and other industrial sectors that have long chafed at environmental regulations.

Administration officials say many of the old rules harm the environment and the economy. For instance, some rules delay removal of flammable deadwood from forests, triggering devastating forest fires in the West last summer. Others bar such activities as logging and oil and gas production and snowmobile use on certain public lands.

Critics say the administration is purposely using the "guidance" mechanism to avoid exposure to public scrutiny or debate. "Rulemaking requires a public process, while guidance can happen with almost no public process," says Gregory Wetstone, director of programs at the Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC), an environmental advocacy group in New York City. "We've seen big changes in forest policy and policy on snowmobiles in national parks that weren't even [advertised as] rulemakings." Wetstone points to more than 100 separate actions by six federal agencies and the White House taken outside the regular rulemaking process.

This year, for example, the administration lifted a ban on new oil and gas drilling in the Rocky Mountains, changed tough air-conditioner efficiency standards and formally designated Nevada's Yucca Mountain as a nuclearwaste repository. In June, Bush announced a plan that critics say would weaken enforcement of Clean Air Act pollution limits. In August, the administration opposed a sweeping proposal by the World Summit on Sustainable Development to increase the use of renewable energy.

In addition to rewriting regulations, Bush has made other controversial environmental decisions. Within weeks of taking office, he reversed a campaign pledge to push for limits on industrial emissions of carbon dioxide and other "greenhouse gases," which most scientists believe are causing a potentially catastrophic warming of Earth's atmosphere. ²⁷ Bush also renounced the Kyoto Protocol, an international treaty calling for mandatory carbon emission reductions designed to slow global warming.

Environmentalists say Bush's approach constitutes an unprecedented assault on the nation's commitment to protect the environment. "The Bush administration has the worst record of any presidential administration ever," Wetstone says. "I don't think we've ever seen a more sweeping or potent assault on our bedrock environmental laws."

Conservatives, on the other hand, extol Bush's policies as innovative alternatives to bureaucratic red tape. "The Bush administration wants to emphasize the next generation of environmental policy," says Steven F. Hayward, a resident scholar at the American Enterprise Institute (AEI), a conservative think tank. That policy will produce "less of the oldstyle, command-and-control regulation" from Washington, he explains, and more use of markets, incentives and regulatory flexibility to enable companies "to get around some of the rigidities in the way we've implemented environmental laws for the last 30 years."

| | | | **| ()()**K

Anti-terror 'Proxy'

• ecause the war on terrorism is openended and comprises so many aspects of domestic and foreign policy, many observers question whether the Bush administration will use it as a proxy for its entire agenda. The administration could cite national security to justify increasing police powers, changing labor laws, building highways and bridges, reforming immigration policies or advocating public-health initiatives like vaccinating the population against smallpox. For that reason, analysts believe Congress and the executive branch must develop a comprehensive strategy delineating options and priorities, committing the executive branch to a blueprint.

"Nowhere in the discussion about homeland security has there been anything indicating how the first additional dollar is to be spent," says Brookings' Daalder. "They have spent all this time talking about how to reorganize the government, but homeland security is about more than just being in the same department or wearing the same uniform."

Foreign policy experts believe the administration similarly may use the broad war on terrorism to justify continuing a policy of pre-emption that includes nation-building. While few object to overthrowing a despot like Hussein, they question whether the American public will tolerate a protracted military involvement that could cost hundreds or thousands of lives.

"I don't sense any appetite in the American body politic for this kind of large imperial role," says Harvard University political scientist Stephen Walt, who is skeptical about the United States' ability to reconstruct countries. "In Iraq, we're going to go in there and not be able to get out."

Realists like Walt believe there are limits to America's economic and military might, and that it may be more prudent to play traditional enemies against each other to serve America's interests. However, such sentiments conflict with so-called neoconservatives within the administration, who — encouraged by the rapid U.S. victory in Afghanistan — believe the president should flex his muscle in foreign affairs. ²⁸

Regardless of which paths the administration chooses, it must continue to deal with congressional oversight of its agenda and regularly consult with the legislative branch. With Republicans in control of both houses of Congress, Bush will lead a unified government and be able to push a more ambitious agenda. He likely will seek maximum flexibility in dealing with public labor unions and take other steps, such as indemnifying corporations that make anti-terrorism equipment — like bombdetection systems — from lawsuits.

"The American people have indicated that they want the Congress, the House, the Senate and the president to work together to get things done," Lott said after the elections. "People do want security here at home. They didn't understand why we couldn't come to an

About the Author

Adriel Bettelheim is a deputy editor at *CQ Weekly*, where he previously covered science and technology. He is the author of *Aging in America A to Z* (CQ Press, 2001) and was a member of *The CQ Researcher* team that won the 1999 Society of Professional Journalists Award for Excellence for a 10-part series on health care. He has a bachelor's degree in chemistry from Case Western Reserve University.

agreement on creating a new homeland security department. They have confidence in this president's leadership in fighting the war on terror and taking on Al Qaeda. And they do want Congress to support and work with our president as the commander-in-chief."

However, Democrats caution the election results in no way constitute a mandate and already are putting the administration on notice that they will vigorously challenge its policies. For instance, they could use Senate rules to put "holds" on controversial nominees or filibuster legislation they deem questionable. And experts believe they may pick up Republican allies if the administration interprets its victory too broadly and is perceived as stepping on congressional toes.

"Right after Sept. 11 there was a kind of patriotic silence that stood for, "Tell us what to do, sir," says Stephen Flynn, senior fellow for national security studies at the Council on Foreign Relations. "Now, there's a pendulum swing, and the Congress could be well-positioned to say, 'Yeah, but . . .' "

Notes

¹ See Gebe Martinez, "Concerns Linger for Lawmakers Following Difficult Vote for War," *CQ Weekly*, Oct. 12, 2002, pp. 2671-2678.

² For background, see Kenneth Jost, "Political Scandals," *The CQ Researcher*, May 27, 1994, pp. 457-480.

³ See Adriel Bettelheim, "Congress Changing Tone of Homeland Security Debate," *CQ Weekly*, Aug. 31, 2002, pp. 2222-2225.

⁴ For background, see David Masci and Patrick Marshall, "Civil Liberties in Wartime," *The CQ Researcher*, Dec. 14, 2001, pp. 1017-1040, and Patrick Marshall, "Policing the Borders," *The CQ Researcher*; Feb. 22, 2002, pp. 145-168. ⁵ For background, see Linda Feldmann and Warren Richey, "Power Shift to President May Stick," *The Christian Science Monitor*, Oct. 3, 2002, p. 1.

⁶ See Adam Nagourney, "Republicans Keep Hold on House," *The New York Times*, Nov. 6, 2002, p. A1.

FOR MORE INFORMATION

American Bar Association, 750 North Lake Shore Dr. Chicago, IL, 60611; (312) 988-5000; www.abanet.org. The nation's leading organization of lawyers studies major government activities that affect the legal profession.

American Enterprise Institute, 1150 17th St., N.W., Washington, DC 20036; (202) 862-5800; www.aei.org. A public policy think tank "dedicated to preserving and strengthening" limited government, private enterprise, vital cultural and political institutions, and a strong foreign policy and national defense.

The Brookings Institution, 1775 Massachusetts Ave., N.W., Washington, DC 20036; (202) 797-6000; www.brook.edu. An independent, nonpartisan think tank devoted to research, analysis and education on public policy issues and governance, with a liberal social-policy inclination.

Council on Foreign Relations, 58 E. 68th St., NY 10021; (212) 434-9888; www.cfr.org A nonpartisan organization dedicated to increasing America's understanding of the world and contributing ideas to U.S. foreign policy.

Federation of American Scientists, 1717 K St., N.W., Suite 209, Washington, DC 20036; (202) 546-3300; www.fas.org. Founded in 1945 as the Federation of Atomic Scientists, FAS is dedicated to ending the worldwide arms race and avoiding the use of nuclear weapons for any purpose.

⁷ See Steve Schultze, "Sensenbrenner Wants Answers on Act," *Milwaukee Journal-Sentinel*, Aug. 19, 2002, serial online at www.jsonline.com.

⁸ See Jeff Nesmith, "White House Proposes Security Information Rules," *Cox News Service*, Nov. 1, 2002.

⁹ For background, see David Masci, "Reparations Movement," *The CQ Researcher*, June 22, 1001, pp. 529-552.

¹⁰ See "Rights and the New Reality," *Los Angeles Times*, Sept. 10, 2002, p. B12.

¹¹ Quoted in David G. Savage, "A Year After Administration Defends Secret Searches in Terror War Security," *Los Angeles Times*, Sept. 11, 2002, p. A9.

¹² See Jeffrey Rosen, "Liberty Wins, So Far," *The Washington Post*, Sept. 15, 2002, p. B1.
¹³ See Miles A. Pomper, "Senate Democrats

in Disarray After Gephardt's Deal on Iraq," CQ Weekly, Oct. 5, 2002, pp. 2606-2610.

 ¹⁴ See Jack Rakove, "Who Declares War?" *The New York Times*, Aug. 4, 2002, p. A13.
 ¹⁵ See Mary Dalrymple, "Byrd's Beloved Chamber Deaf To His Pleas for Delayed Vote," *CQ Weekly*, Oct. 12, 2002, p. 2674.

¹⁶ See Neil A. Lewis, "Congress Lets Slip The Dogs of War," *The New York Times*, Oct. 13, 2002, p. WK5.

¹⁷ For background, see Adriel Bettelheim, "State of the Presidency: What Bush Inherits," *CQ Weekly*, Jan. 20, 2001, pp. 162-173. ¹⁸ Arthur M. Schlesinger Jr., *Imperial Presidency* (1998).

¹⁹ For background, see James A. Thurber, ed., *Divided Democracy: Cooperation and Conflict Between the President and Congress* (1991).

²⁰ For background, see Kenneth Jost, "Independent Counsels Re-examined," *The CQ Researcher*, May 7, 1999, pp. 377-400.

²¹ For background, see Mary H. Cooper, "Transatlantic Tensions," *The CQ Researcher*, July 13, 2001, pp. 553-576.

²² See Bob Deans, "Averse to Global Treaties, Is U.S. Embracing New Isolationism?" *Cox News Service*, July 29, 2001.

²³ See Dana Milbank, "Another Ol' Hickory in the White House?" *The Washington Post*, Sept. 17, 2002, p. A19.

²⁴ See Adriel Bettelheim, "Work Rules Throw Wrench in Homeland Security Bill," *CQ Week-ly*, Aug. 3, 2002, pp. 2101-2103.

²⁵ Quoted in David Firestone, "Lott Says Senate Could Pass Security Bill Within Days," *The New York Times*, Nov. 11, 2002.

²⁶ For background, see Mary H. Cooper, "Bush and the Environment," *The CQ Researcher*, Oct. 25, 2002, pp. 865-896.

²⁷ For background, see Mary H. Cooper, "Global Warming Treaty," *The CQ Researcher*, Jan. 26, 2001, pp. 41-64.

²⁸ See Miles A. Pomper, "Philosophical Conflicts Complicate Iraq Debate," *CQ Weekly*, Aug. 3, 2002, pp. 2096-2100.

Bibliography

Selected Sources

Books

Greenstein, Fred I., *The Presidential Difference: Leadership Style from FDR to Clinton*, Princeton University Press, 2001.

A prominent presidential scholar analyzes 11 chief executives in areas such as communication, organization, political skill, vision and courage.

Jones, Charles O., Separate But Equal Branches: Congress and the Presidency, Chatham House, 2000.

An insightful look at how the system of checks and balances works, with particularly good chapters on the Carter and Reagan presidencies.

Jones, Gordon S., and John A. Marini (eds.), *The Imperial Congress: Crisis in the Separation of Powers*, World Almanac Books, 1990.

A series of lively and opinionated essays that assert Congress is taking over the powers of the presidency. Most seem more intent on bashing the legislative branch than explaining the nuances in the Constitution that gave rise to the system of checks and balances.

Neustadt, Richard E., *Presidential Power and Modern Presidents*, Free Press, 1991.

Another classic study of the presidency argues that presidents who lead by persuasion, as opposed to executive powers bestowed by the Constitution, are the most successful.

Schlesinger, Arthur M. Jr., *Imperial Presidency*, Replica Books, 1998.

This classic political-science text by the former Kennedy administration aide argues presidential power increases and decreases naturally, peaking during times of crisis.

Articles

"George Bush and Iraq: Your Moves," *The Economist*, Sept. 21, 2002, p. 27.

The president's speech to the United Nations about Iraq may transform domestic politics as well as international diplomacy.

"The Imperial Presidency," The Economist, Nov. 3, 2001.

Under the Bush administration, the United States is witnessing the most dramatic expansion in presidential power in a generation.

Brill, Steven, "On Guard, a Year Later," *Newsweek*, Sept. 16, 2002, pp. 38-41.

Balancing safety with civil liberties poses a difficult problem for the Office of Homeland Security.

Peterson, Peter G., "Public Diplomacy and the War on Terrorism," *Foreign Affairs*, Sept. 1, 2002, p. 74.

Faced with the multifront war that is terrorism, the president understands that changes are required in the executive power structure he inherited.

Pomper, Miles A., "Lawmakers Pushing Back From Quick Vote on Iraq," *CQ Weekly*, Sept. 14, 2002, pp. 2352-2357.

Congress confronts the war question and finds it has to make up its mind sooner rather than later.

Rogers, David, "Executive Privilege: Assertive President Engineers a Shift In Capital's Power," *The Wall Street Journal*, Oct. 22, 2002, p. A1.

George W. Bush, with the Sept. 11 terrorist attacks as a backdrop, is changing the balance of power between the White House and Congress.

Walsh, Kenneth T., "The Cheney Factor," U.S. News & World Report, March 25, 2002, pp. 16-20.

The vice president's hawkish approach puts him at odds with more moderate voices. But it appears his views are carrying the day.

Reports and Studies

"Assessing the Department of Homeland Security," *Brookings Institution*, July 2000.

A team of scholars from the left-of-center think tank concludes that, while the idea of creating a homeland security department is sound, Congress should modify key elements of the president's plan.

"Homeland Security: Human Resources Management," Congressional Research Service, RL31500, Sept. 26, 2002.

A lengthy analysis of proposed personnel provisions and work rules in House and Senate versions of homeland-security legislation.

"Homeland Security: Key Elements to Unify Efforts Are Underway but Uncertainty Remains," General Accounting Office, GAO-02-610, June 2002.

Congress' investigative arm assesses the governmentwide reorganization and notes it lacks a unified approach. Also discusses uncertainty about national priorities, roles, responsibilities and funding.

Bremmer, L. Paul III, and Edwin Meese III, "Defending the American Homeland," The Heritage Foundation, 2002. A comprehensive study on homeland-security vulnerabilities and requirements considers recommendations of a task force convened by the conservative think tank.

The Next Step:

Additional Articles from Current Periodicals

Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Court

Bravin, Jess, and Gary Fields, "Court Says Prosecutors Can't Run Espionage Probes," *The Wall Street Journal*, Aug. 23, 2002, p. A4.

In its first-ever published opinion, the U.S. Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Court said the Bush administration's security plans wouldn't protect the privacy of U.S. citizens.

Podesta, John, and Peter Swire, "Speaking Out About Wiretaps," *The Washington Post*, Aug. 30, 2002, p. A23.

The Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Court released an opinion that placed limits on the way the Justice Department can conduct foreign intelligence searches on U.S. soil.

Shenon, Philip, " 'Paper Court' Comes to Life Over Secret Tribunal's Ruling on Post-9/11 Police Powers," *The New York Times*, Aug. 27, 2002, p. A12.

A super-secret intelligence appeals court rules on the extent of the powers that should be granted to the Justice Department in the aftermath of the Sept. 11 attacks.

Shenon, Philip, "Secret Court Says FBI Aides Misled Judges in 75 Cases," *The New York Times*, Aug. 23, 2002, p. A1. An opinion issued by the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Court is stinging in its criticism of the F.B.I. and the Justice Department.

Willing, Richard, "Justice Dept. Says Ruling Impedes Spying," USA Today, Sept. 11, 2002, p. A3.

Some say a ruling issued by a secret foreign intelligence court could undermine national security by making spying on U.S.-based terrorism suspects "unworkable."

Homeland Security Department

Daalder, Ivo H., and I. M. Destler, "Behind America's Front Lines," *Brookings Review*, July 1, 2002, p. 17.

The Bush administration has established a focal point for coordination of homeland security efforts: the Executive Office of the President.

Firestone, David, "Threats and Responses: Domestic Security," *The New York Times*, Oct. 16, 2002, p. A15.

Debate over homeland security returned to a boil as the White House and Senate Democrats exchanged criticism over who was stalling creation of the new agency.

Hall, Mimi, "Challenges Stack up for Homeland Security," USA Today, Oct. 15, 2002, p. A9.

A plan to build a new department of homeland security — the Bush administration's signature proposal to address terrorism at home — is languishing in Congress.

O'Beirne, Kate, "The DHS Debacle," *National Review*, Aug. 12, 2002, p. 24.

It is clear that President Bush's plan to toss 22 agencies into a grand new enterprise dedicated to homeland security will keep conservative critics and congressional meddlers busy for years to come.

O'Hanlon, Michael, "Protecting the American Homeland," *Brookings Review*, July 1, 2002, p. 13.

After creating the Office of Homeland Security, some experts question how well the Bush administration is improving protection of the U.S. against terrorist attacks.

Power to Declare War on Iraq

Hirsh, Michael, "Bush and the World," *Foreign Affairs*, Sept. 1, 2002, p. 18.

The president's doctrine of isolating Iraq, Iran, and North Korea as an "axis of evil" has alienated allies and set the table for war with Iraq.

Lewis, Neil A., "Congress Lets Slip The Dogs of War," *The New York Times*, Oct. 13, 2002, p. A5.

In the congressional debate over empowering President Bush to wage war against Iraq, much of the argument centered on what would constitute too much power.

Rorty, Richard, "Fighting Terrorism With Democracy," *The Nation*, Oct. 21, 2002, p. 11.

Some feel the president must have the right to keep anything he wishes secret — even his reasons for choosing one time or place for making war rather than another.

VandeHei, Jim, and Juliet Eilperin, "Congress Passes Iraq Resolution; Overwhelming Approval Gives Bush Authority to Attack Unilaterally," *The Washington Post*, Oct. 11, 2002, p. A1.

With his congressional mandate, the president needs no further approval to deploy troops, order air-strikes and wage a ground war with Iraq.

Presidential Power in War on Terror

Dunham, Richard S., "The White House: Too Successful for Its Own Good?" *BusinessWeek*, Feb. 18, 2002, p. 48. The White House offensive to reverse what it sees as an erosion of presidential power will give the president the authority he needs to prosecute the war against terror.

Milbank, Dana, "In War, It's Power to the President; In Aftermath of Attacks, Bush White House Claims Authority Rivaling FDR's," *The Washington Post*, Nov. 20, 2001, p. A1.

Presidential power ebbs and flows historically and, by necessity, typically heightens during times of war because of the need for a unifying figure in government.

Rosen, Jeffrey, "Liberty Wins — So Far; Bush Runs Into Checks and Balances in Demanding New Powers," *The Washington Post*, Sept. 15, 2002, p. B1.

United States courts and Congress are rejecting some of the president's most extreme claims to expanded executive authority in wartime.

Schake, Kori, and Klaus Becher, "How America Should Lead," *Policy Review*, Aug. 1, 2002, p. 3.

President Bush has shown that expanded authority and a clear-sighted vision for action are two essential tools in winning American support for the war on terrorism.

Presidential Records Act

Baker, Russ, "What Are They Hiding?" *The Nation*, Feb. 25, 2002, p. A11.

The Bush administration is blocking the scheduled release of Regan-era documents that were supposed to be released last year.

Clymer, Adam, "House Panel Seeks Release of Presidential Papers," *The New York Times*, Oct. 10, 2002, p. A32.

A House committee voted to overturn President Bush's executive order that delayed release of President Ronald Reagan's papers.

Kulman, Linda, "Who Owns History?" U.S. News & World Report, April 29, 2002, p. 51.

Historians use the Presidential Records Act to provide them with insight on historical matters, but the Bush administration is resisting turning over some information.

Lardner Jr., George, "Bill Aimed at Reversing Bush Order on Records," *The Washington Post*, April 12, 2002, p. A8.

Members of Congress say Bush's refusal to turn over records and information is a violation of "the letter and spirit" of the Presidential Records Act of 1978.

USA Patriot Act

Clymer, Adam, "Justice Dept. Balks at Effort To Study Antiterror Powers," *The New York Times*, Aug. 15, 2002, p. A21.

The Justice Department has resisted efforts by outside agencies to examine the workings and effectiveness of its part in the war on terror.

Cohen, Adam, *et al.*, "Rough Justice," *Time*, Dec. 10, 2001, p. 30.

Civil libertarians are worried that the Bush administration's post-Sept. 11 move towards restricting some civil rights will do irreparable harm.

Cohen, Patricia, "9/11 Law Means More Snooping? Or Maybe Less?" *The New York Times*, Sept. 7, 2002, p. A9.

Civil libertarians, newspapers and others warn that the USA Patriot Act gives government worrisome new powers to pry into people's private lives.

Cole, David, "Enemy Aliens and American Freedoms," *The Nation*, Sept. 23, 2002, p. 20.

The most troubling provisions of the USA Patriot Act, enacted within six weeks of Sept. 11, are reserved for non-citizens.

Gavin, Robert, "Regional Report: Frenzy to Adopt Terrorism Laws Starts to Recede," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 27, 2002, p. B1.

With the passage of time since Sept. 11 some say there is a greater willingness to narrow or reject expansions of government power like the USA Patriot Act.

Rosen, Jeffrey, "The Difficult Balance Between Liberty and Security," *The New York Times*, Oct. 6, 2002, p. A13.

The Supreme Court is considering the USA Patriot Act, which Congress passed a year ago and which gives the United States broad powers to detain suspected criminals.

CITING THE CQ RESEARCHER

Sample formats for citing these reports in a bibliography include the ones listed below. Preferred styles and formats vary, so please check with your instructor or professor.

MLA STYLE

Jost, Kenneth. "Rethinking the Death Penalty." The CQ Researcher, 16 Nov. 2001: 945-968.

APA STYLE

Jost, K. (2001, Nov. 16). Rethinking the death penalty. The CQ Researcher, 11, 945-968.

CHICAGO STYLE

Jost, Kenneth. "Rethinking the Death Penalty." The CQ Researcher, 11 (Nov. 16, 2001): 945-968.

Back Issues

The CQ Researcher offers in-depth coverage of many key areas. Back issues are \$10 for subscribers, \$20 for non-subscribers. Quantity discounts available. Call (800) 638-1710 to order back issues.

Or call for a free CQ Researcher Web trial! Online access provides:

- Searchable archives dating back to 1991.
- PDF files for downloading and printing. Availability 48 hours before print version.
- Wider access through IP authentication.

CHILDREN/YOUTH

Cyber-Predators, March 2002 Preventing Teen Drug Use, March 2002 Sexual Abuse and the Clergy, May 2002

CRIMINAL JUSTICE

War on Terrorism, October 2001 Rethinking the Death Penalty, Nov. 2001 Intelligence Reforms, January 2002 Cyber-Crime, April 2002 Corporate Crime, October 2002

EDUCATION

Grade Inflation, June 2002 Single-Sex Schools, July 2002 Teaching Math and Science, Sept. 2002

ENVIRONMENT

Invasive Species, October 2001 Energy and Security, February 2002 Threatened Fisheries, August 2002 Bush and the Environment, October 2002

HEALTH CARE AND MEDICINE

Chronic Fatigue Syndrome, April 2002 Covering the Uninsured, June 2002 Nursing Shortage, September 2002 Food Safety, November 2002

LEGAL ISSUES

Policing the Borders, February 2002 Accountants Under Fire, March 2002 Three-Strikes Laws, May 2002 Religion in the Workplace, August 2002

MODERN CULTURE

Future Job Market, January 2002 Archaeology Today, May 2002 Retirement Security, May 2002 Living-Wage Movement, September 2002

POLITICS/GOVERNMENT

U.S.-Russia Relations, January 2002 Weapons of Mass Destruction, March 2002 Emerging India, April 2002 Farming Subsidies, May 2002 Prospects for Mideast Peace, August 2002 New Defense Priorities, September 2002 Confronting Iraq, October 2002

TRANSPORTATION

Auto Industry's Future, January 2000 Auto Safety, October 2001 Future of the Airline Industry, June 2002 Future of Amtrak, October 2002



- Campaign-Finance Reform
- ► Homework Overload
- ▶ Regulating War



Science and CQ Researcher on Saving the Environment.

Set of 4 • Hardbound • ISBN 1-56802-693-5 • \$100.00



To Place an Order CALL TOLL-FREE: 1.866.4CQPRESS • FAX: 202.729.1923 WEB: WWW.CQPRESS.COM OR E-MAIL: CUSTOMERSERVICE @CQPRESS.COM